Minutes of Board of Alumni Meeting June 26, 2011


	Board Members Present
	Staff Present

	Rocky Campbell
	Andrew McPheeters, Director

	Carla Cavenago-Salazar
	

	Chuck Charnquist
	Bea Freilich, Administrative Coordinator

	Curt Copenhagen
	

	Serena Cruz Walsh
	Guests Present:

	Frank Dillow, Jr.
	Barry Glassner, President

	Ruthe Farmer
	Greg Volk, Vice President of Institutional Advancement

	Terry Faw
	

	Brian Gurski
	Aaron Whiteford, Director Annual Giving

	Paula Hayes
	Sheri Terjeson, Associate Director of Annual Giving

	Carolyn Harley
	

	Michael Holtzclaw
	

	Alan Humphrey, Jr.
	

	George Kline
	

	Annette Klinefelter
	

	Carolyn O’Grady
	

	Dana Plautz
	

	Carol Timm
	

	Amelia Wilcox
	

	
	

	Board Members Absent
	

	Landon Mascareñaz
	

	Robert Rowe
	

	Jason Stanford (Teleconference)
	

	
	


10:45 AM: Meeting called to order 
President Barry Glassner with time for Q&A

President Glassner addressed the Board and thanked them for their work with the college as well as the Alumni & Parent Programs office for the successful Reunion Weekend in revitalizing the alumni involvement with the college.  
He discussed alumni giving rates, the amount of participation and the importance of being engaged in the storytelling of Lewis & Clark.

He reported that the new Dean of Admissions & Financial Aid, Lisa Meyer will begin July 6th and the new Dean of College of Arts and Sciences, Tuajuanda Jordan will begin July 1st.  

A question and answer period followed.

He reported that Scott Fletcher, Dean of Graduate School, is the interim Chief Diversity Officer.

A discussion was held concerning athletics at LC with a record number of athletes entering this fall, doubled from last year.  He encouraged the Board to attend and support the athletic events.

A discussion was held on the vision of liberal arts education and business education focused on career orientation.  Students will be offered more options for a business education, including a one-week program with alumni during winter break to expand to summer options.  An entrepreneurship component was discussed.  
A brief discussion was held on financial aid for students.  

<Jason Stanford joined meeting via teleconference>
Welcome Carla

Amelia welcomed Carla Cavenago-Salazar as a new member to the board.
Approval of the Minutes

Minutes from the February 20, 2011 meeting were approved.
Serena Cruz Walsh moved to accept minutes as amended from last meeting.  All in favor.  None opposed.  Motion carried.
BOA President’s Report

Amelia Wilcox reported on the status of construction of the student dormitory being built on campus that is due to be ready by next fall.  A brief discussion was held.  Drawings of the building plans were handed out. 
Dana Plautz thanked board volunteers at the board booth at Salmon Bake at Reunion Weekend.

Amelia discussed balloting for Honors Banquet nominees and board member nominations.  She noted that Pioneer Leadership Award does not have nominees.  It was recommended that all former board members be hosted at a dinner.
Amelia will remain as past president with Frank Dillow moving into the president position.  

Amelia thanked Andrew McPheeters and his staff in the Alumni Office.

Alumni and Parent Programs Report

Handouts were passed out to the board.

Andrew McPheeters reported on year-end data and plans for 2012.

He reported on the growth of regional and local events, as well as the Student Alumni Association.
He reported on the continued work with students in Senior Experience, Student Life and Annual Giving.  The Commencement Banquet was a success with approximately 950 attendees.

The Student Alumni Association was highlighted as student government tie to Alumni and Parent Programs.

He reported on the implementation of restructuring of the Alumni office to increase relations with parents.  President Glassner and Greg Volk are raising the challenge to increase relations with parents.  The budget was increased for a new position in the Alumni office.  Parents Council through development office is moving to the Alumni office.  He will be hiring a position to assist him on parent relations and that process has closed.  He will provide an update later.  
He reported on the planning retreat for July to reshape programming plan.  He asked the board to provide names of volunteers for upcoming Black & Orange Parties.  He handed out a list of upcoming board meeting dates.  Homecoming 2011 and Family Weekend were discussed.   
A brief discussion was held on Reunion Weekend Alumni College and the impressive presentation by Michael Ford.  Andrew requested recommendations for speakers or exhibits at upcoming events.  Greta Binford was acknowledged as an impressive new talent following her presentation at Reunion Weekend.  

The board met briefly to discuss reunion class year’s sequences, class committees and class event templates.
Alumni Awards Nominations and Voting

Amelia provided instructions regarding the nominations and voting.
Dana Plautz and Carol Timm proposed a motion to invite all former Board of Alumni members back to attend the 2012 Alumni Honors Banquet.  There is no award for Pioneer Leadership this year.
Questions were fielded from the board as to logistics at award banquet, having group attend with current board, students and board of trustees.  Discussion was held.
Amelia recommended listing past board members on college website.  

Frank Dillow recommended tabling the motion to review how best to recognize board instead of Pioneer Leadership award.

If honored, the person needs to be nominated.  The Pioneer Alumni Leadership award was created in last couple of years to acknowledge outgoing president. 


Vote recommended by Amelia.  

Dana Plautz moved to recognize former board members for their service to the college by inviting them to the February Honors Banquet.  Holtzclaw seconded.  All in favor. None opposed.  Motion carried.

 Frank Dillow moved to table the motion to give time to review and to understand better how to best recognize past board members. Carolyn Harley seconded.  Two in favor. Majority opposed.  Motion not carried.

Andrew McPheeters and Alan Humphrey provided clarification of tabling motion. 
Discussion continued on the motion.
Dana Plautz moved as part of our broader initiative to re-engage former board members by inviting them back to the college to the February Honors Banquet to recognize them for their service to the college. Holtzclaw seconded.  All in favor. None opposed.  Motion carried.

Discussion and recommendations were made concerning Honors Banquet nominees for Distinguished Alumni, Balmer Citation and Outstanding Young Alumni awards.  
Dana Plautz moved to award two Distinguished Alumni awards for the 2012 Alumni Honors Banquet.  Serena Cruz Walsh seconded.  All in favor. None opposed.  Motion carried.

Jules Kopel-Bailey’s name was added to ballot for Outstanding Young Alumni.  It had been erroneously omitted.

Instructions on voting were given to board by Amelia. 
New Board of Alumni Member Nominations and Voting

Carol Timm’s name was added to ballot; it had been erroneously omitted.
Five new positions will be voted on by the Board.  Amelia’s seat is available. Board members Jason Stanford, Carolyn Harley are finishing appointed terms. Carol Timm was on a first elected term.
An instruction on ranking/voting was provided by Amelia.  Voting was held.
Serena Cruz Walsh moved to accept the slate of nominations.  Holtzclaw seconded.  All in favor. Motion carried.

Ballots for Honors nominees were collected.  
 “Working Lunch” Committees Meet
Amelia reported that the full slate was elected to the board.  New board members are Brian Federico ’05, Beth Halverson ’87, Vicki Kreimeyer ’69, Jessica Stern ’04; Carol Timm was elected to her 2nd term; Carolyn Harley and Jason Stanford were elected to their first terms.

She reported that John Bates was selected for Balmer Citation; Rudolph Byrd and Kirk Richardson were selected for Distinguished Alumni award and Matthias Fripp for the Outstanding Young Alumni award.
Fundraising Committee Report (George Kline)

George Kline handed out thank you cards for the board to sign that will be mailed to over 400 first-time donors.  He reported on the successful 2011 challenge with 2% increase over 2010 number marking first time to have significant increases.  He thanked the Board of Alumni who played a major role in the increase. Peer groups reporting participation rates down nationwide. 
George passed out a proposal that will dovetail with stewardship to maintain existing donors.  Fundraising committee and Communications Committee to thank donors personally.  Starting in fall 2011, board members per this proposal will call first-time and last-time donors and thank them for gift.  
He reported on the Challenge 2012, this being the third year doing challenge.  Continuing with momentum, they will be changing concept to micro challenges specifically challenging small groups.  Annual Giving will help coordinate challenges.  The board was asked to make pledges early.  
Aaron Whiteford reported on  micro challenges and fundraising.  Sheri Terjeson reported on the peer list rankings.  Ruthe Farmer recommended using micro fundraising and employing social media.  George commented on “branding” in the social media.

Brief discussion was held.

George will be sending an email to board asking for volunteers to accompany “ask” with gift officers. 

George reported that the board had 100% participation rate and has added 13 to the Leadership Society.  
Events Committee Report (Dana Plautz)

Dana reported that new member Carla Cavenago-Salazar will be on the Events Committee and liasion with the Multicultural office.  Carolyn Harley will participate on the Diversity Committee.  Carol Timm will chair committee. 

She reported engagement with Athletics Hall of Fame Committee and that Carol Timm will chair committee. 
She reported that Carolyn Harley recommended a volunteer event on campus on volunteer day to work with students and coordinate Bay Area event in spring on same day.
Paula Hayes & Carolyn met with Athletics Dept. and recommended a fun run/walk kid dash in morning on campus at Homecoming 2011 co-sponsored with Athletic Dept. with tent for coffee and pastries in morning as part of registration fee for tailgate and football game.  

Dana will continue role with Careers for Pioneers.  
Andrew reported on the Alumni Career Corps that was a three-month pilot program and is being reviewed for continuation.  

It was noted that LinkedIn for students and alumni volunteers/mentors is an impressive college initiative. 

Amelia thanked board for efforts with students.

Communications Report (Alan Humphrey)

No report.  Alan Humphrey will bring proposals to board in the fall.
Alumni of Color Advisory Board (Serena Cruz Walsh)

Serena Cruz Walsh reported on the advisory board with commitments of six folks with Carla Cavenago-Salazar as liaison.  She recommended teleconferencing with out-of-area folks.  She briefly discussed the initiative role in community.  
Serena will continue in her role with Alumni of Color Advisory Board to next year.
Albany Society Report (Chuck Charnquist)

Chuck reported that the Albany Society is working on a set of bylaws for their group to present at the end of the year.  He reported on upcoming events of Albany BBQ on August 6 and possibly adding one event during Christmas break and working with the Alumni office for an on-campus event for seniors to keep plugged in to the college.  He reported that the garden volunteer team is working with Gabe Bishop and grounds crew and that it is a success.  He reported that they would be improving communication on their website.  
Discuss BOA/SAA mentor Program

Andrew McPheeters reported on the Student Alumni Association working with Board of Alumni.  He reported on the recommendation to discontinue but replace with mentors’ names to any of the scholars who will contact them.  They will be hosted at Honors banquet to sit with board members.
Reunion Discussion

The Board responded with Reunion Weekend 2011 feedback.  
Sequence:  
The board suggested adding a five-year reunion for young alumni.  
Suggestions were received about having reunions around homecoming.  
Affinity groups meet more frequently.  
Shoulder reunions too confusing– focus on class year and drop “shoulders”.  
Invite “shoulders” to Wine & cheese party and Salmon Bake & BBQ.  
Building Class Committee:  Join committees/name goes on website and encourages others to join.
Class Events Template:  
Class dinner and socials – don’t drop either event.  
Everything happening at same time, cross population did not happen, liked the rolling events last year and more activity and excitement.  
Other Stuff:  
During reunion, there were feelings of isolation and not knowing who was here.  
Recommended lists of who is here posted on residence halls.  
Trailroom live band took energy away from Salmon Bake and party.  
Staff – rolling events at different times easier but changed because of feedback last year.  This model harder but clearer. 
Alumni College crossed event times.  
Liked the buzz last year.  
List of events on back of nametags.  
Mail out schedule.  
Keep Maggies open as “hub” without limited hours.  

Have the Albany Induction on Saturday instead of Sunday to capture more people.  

Hanging out: 
Wants designated hospitality and after hour’s party in lounges for class years.  
Populate dorms by class.  
Photos – then and now.  
Information station too remote in Thayer. Lists on wall in Thayer but need central spot to purchase/free pitchers of water, soda, who is here lists, etc.  
Kids program was too big walk for kids and were not carrying water.  
Coffee spot on back patio of Manor House.  
Dorm rooms need list of who is staying here.  (white boards).  
Ruthe will work on reunion “app.”  
Complaints about food on Friday night.  Class ’91 went off campus to eat later. (quality).  Alan’s class has quantity problems.  
Random bumping in – create centers where everybody goes, ranging from three main areas on campus to between events, get water, centers of community, front of art exhibit, front of Howard, a tour of dorm life.  
“Crossing paths” to be able to have a coffee spot.  
Pre-reunion buzz to connect with each other – online group.  
Committee members could start the buzz, inviting to hospitality suites.  
LinkedIn was suggested.  
Accessibility issues at Salmon Bake, arranged classes older at top of glade, difficult to get down to food and up, dangerous and awkward, class year signs were decoration and not intended to group by class year.  
Golf cart needed.  
Great job by APP and hired students (RA’s).  Student interactions were enjoyable.  
Sound system was inaudible at bottom of Glade.  Importance of class gift diluted in middle of things.  
Nobody danced.  
President’s lunch recognized volunteers – nice but not essential.  If at other events, then lunch not essential.  
How much money raised “signs” not present this year and was missed.  Donor envelopes last year and boxes with gift officers.
End of the Year Wrap-up (Amelia/Andrew)

Andrew read Resolutions to departing board members Paula Hayes, Serena Cruz Walsh and Dana Plautz and they were given Certificates of Appreciation. 

A gift was given to Amelia Wilcox.  

Amelia officially passed gavel to incoming president, Frank Dillow.
“Clear the Parking Lot” (Amelia)

Board buddies - Dillow will contact new members

Updating roster information
Permanent binders at October meeting

Adjourned: 5pm
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